March 4, 2013

Page 2 of 3

POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

March 4, 2013, 7:00pm
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, Interim County Attorney Nager, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Rev. Warren Shane Jackson gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Pack led the pledge.
4. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the February 4, 2013, February 7, 2013 (reconvened), and February 18, 2013 (2 sets), meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously. 
5. Approval of Agenda – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the agenda, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
6. Foothills Humane Society – Selena Coffey, Executive Director, presented the humane society’s 2012 annual report.  Dana Mayer gave an overview of the Po’ Kitties initiative, a trap-neuter-return program started in 2007 by Foothills Humane Society to deal with the free-roaming cat overpopulation problem in our community. 
7. United Way’s 2-1-1 Program – Linda Greensfelder, Polk F3 Chair, and Rachael Nygaard, United Way of Asheville & Buncombe County 2-1-1 Director, gave a presentation on the program, and the information is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Jimmy Hines, Rutherford-Polk-McDowell Health District Director, spoke in support of the program.  Commissioner Pack said that, should the county agree to support the 2-1-1 program, the county’s expenditure for printed materials and paid marketing should have a cap.
8. EMS Medical Director Contract – Citizen comment:  Renée McDermott spoke complimentarily about previous EMS Medical Director Dr. Allison Owens, expressed concern regarding the process of and reasons for her being replaced, and questioned the written endorsements for Dr. Lonnie Lassiter.  The aforementioned written endorsements are hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Commissioner Gasperson said the whole process concerning the EMS Medical Director has been handled badly, and the county and St. Luke’s Hospital should have been working in partnership on the issue.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the contract between the County and Dr. Lonnie Lassiter, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).  
9. EMS Director and Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshall Job Descriptions – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the establishment of an EMS Director position and an Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshall position, and to approve the recommended job descriptions, seconded by Chair Gage.  Citizen comments:  Marilyn Horne, Director of Safety & Emergency Management for Pardee Hospital in Hendersonville, presented a suggested emergency management system structure for Polk County, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Commissioner Gasperson said the proposal to separate the positions can have great merit, but the right agenda must be driving the decision; the proposal should add to the safety and welfare of the citizens of the county.  Commissioner Gasperson said the Board should not rush this decision, and recommended making the funding change for the positions at the beginning of the next fiscal year.  Commissioner Gasperson moved that the motion be tabled to allow the Board to conduct further research, and to make sure the citizens are committed to this change, but the motion failed for lack of a second.  Commissioner Holbert said two positions are being created for the welfare of the county because the person currently holding the position is not a certified fire marshall.  Interim County Attorney Nager recommended that the following sentence be stricken from the EMS Director’s job description:  “Work performed under general supervision and is evaluated through conferences, results of work, reports, and public feedback.”  Vice-Chair Owens amended his motion to include this recommended amendment, seconded by Chair Gage and the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed). 
10. Meeting Packet Presentation/Projection – Commissioner Gasperson asked that the meeting packet be projected during the BOC meetings for the audience’s benefit.  Discussion ensued, and it was the consensus of the Board to instruct Interim County Manager Pittman to obtain an estimate on a new audio-visual system for the meeting room, to include four large monitors, lapel microphones, and projection capabilities.
11. 2013 Audit Contract – Dixon Hughes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the audit contract, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.   
12. Grant Project Budget Ordinance, Budget Amendment & Addition – Vice Chair Owens moved to approve the Grant Project Budget Ordinance for CYP/Fendrich Industries, $904,374 - To fund approved project application and economic incentive from 8/20/12 BOC meeting; to amend grant project to include all sources and uses, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve Budget Amendment #8, Water Capital Project Transfer, $33,864 – Appropriate fund balance for the cost of a change order to the Columbus Interconnect project to install a waterline to serve the fire hydrant at the Mill Spring VFD, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve Budget Addition #9, Elections, $6,782 – To increase revenue and expense for a grant received to reimburse elections contract labor, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
13. Manager’s Report – Interim County Manager Pittman presented the Western Highlands FY 2013 2nd Quarter Fiscal Monitoring Report.   
14. Volunteer Board for Vote – Ray Brown, Glenn Burgess and Fred Earl Foster were appointed to the Board of Equalization & Review by a 5-0 vote (Glenn Burgess was appointed Chair).  Rickie McFalls and Charles Pruette were appointed to the Board of Equalization & Review by a 4-0 vote (Commissioner Gasperson voted to reappoint Frances Parker and Herman Walker, and to designate Mr. Walker as Chair).
15. Volunteer Boards for Review – The Board reviewed one application for the Recreation Advisory Board and one application for the Recycling Board.  
16. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Debbie O’Donnell discussed the NC Beaver Management Assistance Program, as well as the use of non-lethal beaver management flow devices such as the “Beaver Deceiver”.  Stuart Evans said an email site is being set up so that citizens can request information on non-lethal wildlife management.
17. Commissioner Comments – The Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
18. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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